Dear Sir,

As a former, Honorably discharged member of the United States Navy and a current employee of the Department of Defense, I am uneasy about the current proposal to implement the NSPS.

I have many concerns regarding the NSPS and I fear that I am unable to clearly articulate these concerns and that my concerns will not be considered or acted upon.  I will attempt to voice my personal concern and I will conclude my own concerns by means of a form letter that the unions have composed.

There were many reasons why I chose to work for the DOD at PSNS; Good wages, good benefits, secure employment, and an opportunity to continue to support my country as a civilian.

I am concerned that many of the desirable benefits that convinced me to work for the DOD as a civilian for the past 20 years are being eliminated or significantly diluted.

I am not blind to the fact that cumbersome policies are in effect and would benefit from change, but the wholesale changes proposed by NSPS gut some of the basic structure that protects entitled classes of workers.  I am speaking specifically of the Veterans class.  I interpret that NSPS will eliminate protection of positions that are held by veterans.  It is so wrong to remove protections for those that gave freely for their country.

I am in favor of a limited “pay for performance” policy.  Stellar performers are currently able to be recognized by receipt of an award.  This award is known as a “QSI” (quality step increase).  I see no reason to alter this policy.

Why is it beneficial to eliminate worker protections currently afforded by seniority?  Why should a junior worker be protected during a RIF while the dedicated senior workers lose their livelihood?  Non productive workers should be eliminated, but senior workers should continue to be protected during RIF’s.

I can tell you that I am a dedicated, hardworking, company man and will never have to worry about being out of work as a federal employee.  My concern is for the “everyday” worker who comes in and does what is expected of them.  These people are not the “shining stars”, but they are the workers who will suffer the most under NSPS.  It is not fair……

I could go on, but I am not certain it would benefit you or I.  

I will conclude this letter of my concerns by following with the Unions letter.

I am writing to you because of my concern about the so-called National Security Personnel System (NSPS) scheduled for implementation for more than 700,000 employees of the Department of Defense over the next year.

As you know, NSPS was authorized under the 2004 Defense Authorization Act, passed by Congress in November 2003.

There is, however, a significant difference between the skeletal authorities that Congress approved and the sweeping new authorities that Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld is now claiming.

During congressional hearings on this issue, the Secretary asserted that the Pentagon's broad mission requires greater "flexibility" in hiring, disciplining, compensating and assigning civilian personnel.

In short, the Secretary wanted the same "chain of command" authority over civilian personnel as he enjoys over uniformed military personnel. Neither the Secretary nor his subordinates offered any concrete examples to explain how union rights might have impinged on the Pentagon's mission in the past. 

Although Congress acceded to the broad requests lodged by the DOD, it attached certain strict conditions--including a specific requirements that DOD observe legal requirements of labor relations statutes and that they involve duly elected unions in the development of the new system. The Pentagon has done neither.

Although DOD has convened a dozen or more meetings to "brief stakeholders" and to "solicit the views" of unions, there has been no information sharing from DOD and absolutely no response to repeated union requests for specific information as to exactly what problems management wishes to address with the adoption of NSPS.

I am certain that one of the Pentagon's objectives in advancing NSPS is to construct a so-called "pay for performance" system. This is another case of deceptive labeling. Various government agencies have been testing performance pay systems for more than 20 years and invariably, the results have been that the majority of workers feel cheated when advancement, promotion and pay decisions are given over to the sole discretion of a supervisor. The process typically reduces salaries and morale. It is too autocratic and eliminates any redress for decisions made on the basis of considerations other than merit.

For these reasons, I oppose the implementation of NSPS and I urge you to act to instruct the Secretary of Defense to halt any further development of NSPS unless and until the Pentagon is willing to substantively address the issues raised by the United DOD Workers Coalition.  

Signed: Robert K. McQueen
